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Foreword
In the 1980s, the United States has experienced large current account deficits, par-

ticularly in manufactures trade. This special report analyzes the causes of the deteriora-
tion in America’s trade performance and examines the importance of U.S. manufac-
turing in helping the nation improve its position in international trade. The report was
requested by Senator John Heinz as part of an assessment of technology, innovation
and U.S. trade requested by the Senate Committee on Finance; the Senate Commit-
tee on Banking, Housing and Urban Affairs; and the House Committee on Banking,
Finance and Urban Affairs. A final report will be published in 1989.

In recent years, the Federal budget deficit, the overvalued dollar, and high real in-
terest rates have helped to boost domestic consumption and increase imports. Some
countries have concentrated on exporting to the U.S. market, while keeping their own
markets relatively closed. Another very important factor is that the United States has
lost its once substantial edge in manufacturing technology. Reversing these trends will
not be easy.

The relative decline of U.S. manufacturing is worrisome. Although services trade
and employment is growing, manufacturing remains vitally important to the U.S.
economy. Manufactured goods continue to dominate in international trade, many ser-
vice industries depend heavily on manufacturing, and manufacturing remains an im-
portant source of well-paid jobs. The United States has to improve its manufacturing
performance if it is to maintain its economic strength.

A weaker dollar has helped to increase exports of U.S. manufactures in the first
quarter of 1988, but counting on the lower dollar alone to sell American manufactured
goods is a shaky strategy with risks of painful adjustments. Changes in fiscal and trade
policies will be needed. Additionally, improved manufacturing competitiveness – the
ability to make high-quality goods at reasonable costs, without sacrificing our standard
of living to get costs down – will be crucial for the United States to eliminate the trade
deficit.

OTA thanks the panel members, reviewers and other individuals in government,
business, labor, and academia who provided data and advice. As with all OTA reports,
the responsibility for content is OTA’s alone.
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